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AD HOC COMMITTEE ON HEMMING PLAZA
MEETING MINUTES
February 1, 2012
Don Davis Room, Ground Floor, City Hall
10:00 A.M.
In Attendance:  Council Members Denise Lee (Chair), Don Redman, Lori Boyer; Jason Teal, Assistant General Counsel;  Sarah Ausherman, Jamie Hill, Special Events; Amy Harrell, Terry Lorrince, Downtown Vision, Inc.; Max Marbut, Financial News & Daily Record;  Marvin Kramer;  Dick Jackson, Cowford Connection; Fred Sarkees, Megan Newton;  Mental Health Resource Center; Roy Thomas, Jacobs Jewelers; Jerry Moran, LaCena Ristorante; Vikki Wilkins, the UPS Store; Juan Gonzalez, Hemming Plaza Jewelers; Ron Chamblin, Chamblin Uptown; Karen Nasrallah, Jacksonville Economic Development Commission; Jim Adams, Allied Vet Center; Ava Barrett, Jacksonville Public Library; Janice Billy, Council Auditor’s Office; Annette Hastings, City Council/Tourist Development Council; Dan MacDonald, Scott Wilson, Ricky Anderson, Executive Council Assistants; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Services Division; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chair called the meeting to order at 10:07 a.m.

After announcing how the meeting would proceed with the agenda, the Chair reiterated what the objective of the Ad Hoc Committee was.  While the homeless and jobless issues were of concern, the focus of the Committee’s work would be centered on the park itself; to make the park more attractive and comfortable for all visitors to Hemming Plaza.

The Chair indicated that she had asked Assistant General Counsel Jason Teal to review the legal ramifications of park visitors who sat at park tables throughout the entire day.  The concern has been repeatedly raised about individuals in Hemming Plaza that gather around and sit at the tables throughout the entire day depriving other park visitors opportunities to sit, eat lunch or otherwise relax at the tables.

Mr. Teal summarized the issue and the challenges that the enforcement of regulations in the park entail.  Since the park is City property, the City can regulate behavior in the park. He likened the City’s stipulating hours for use of the tables to the City’s regulating parking spaces.  The City can impose restrictions in the park provided that those restrictions are reasonable.  Restrictions should always have a valid pubic purpose.  One of the logical challenges to restricting use of the tables and chairs in the park is trying to gauge how long a period of time an individual has been at a table.  He reiterated that both the JSO officers and park patrons have to be aware of the park’s rules and regulations.  A discussion ensued on suggestions for the enforcement of regulations.
The Chair asked those in attendance for the Committee meeting to cite issues linked with Hemming Plaza that concerned them:

Juan Gonzalez, proprietor of Hemming Plaza Jewelers, worried about senior citizens from the Towers senior apartment complex who visited the park.  

Roy Thomas, proprietor of Jacobs Jewelers, commented on the suggested time regulation on the park tables.  To him, the people who actually pay for the park cannot adequately use the park; panhandlers in the park frightened visitors according to his customers.  Mr. Thomas was supportive of the Sheriff’s proposed center for newly released offenders.  Mr. Thomas recalled the palm cards that DVI used to distribute that discouraged people from giving money to panhandlers.  He thought that we needed to renew that practice.
Jerry Moran, proprietor of La Cena, doubted that the JSO officers had the will to enforce the park’s regulations.  He favored utilizing a private security operation.

Ron Chamblin, proprietor of Chamblin Uptown, thought that concentrating on the tables in the park would not solve Hemming Plaza’s problems; removing the tables and seating would not remove people from the park.

Fred Sarkees, Mental Health Resource Center, felt that time limits on the use of the park’s tables and seating made sense.  He is supportive of the Sheriff’s proposed center for recently released offenders.  The location of the proposed center, though, should be in walking distance of the shelters that are downtown.

Mark Kramer raised constitutional issues.  He felt that there were people who avoid Hemming Plaza because one particular group is prevalent.  There is a racial element that people will not raise for fear of being branded.  People want to be around people that looked like them.
Mr. Kramer is supportive of time limits on the use of the park’s tables and seating.

Dick Jackson, Cowford Connection, indicated that he is a downtown advocate.  He feels that all the Committee is doing is talking; the Hemming Plaza problems have always been around.  Limiting time that an individual can be at one of the park’s tables is a start.  Supports any efforts to increase downtown housing/residents through incentives to (housing) developers.
Jim Adams, Allied Veterans Center, is not supportive of limiting visitors’ time at the parks’ tables; feels that that is a band aid approach.  The City’s social agencies need to be involved with the park issues.  

Ava Barrett, Jacksonville Public Library, said that enforcing time limits on the park’s tables and chairs would be an enforcement challenge.

Terry Lorrince, Downtown Vision, Inc., felt that there would be issues with trying to enforce time limits on the tables and chairs in the park.

The Chair asked Terry Lorrince to summarize the suggestions that the Ad Hoc Committee on Hemming Plaza’s Subcommittee came up with at the January 31, 2012 meeting.   Before Ms. Lorrince began her report, the Chair read the meeting’s minutes for those in attendance.  
Ms. Lorrince reported that the focus of the Subcommittee meeting was on demand and programming.  Suggestions to improve Hemming Plaza included: removing the trees and leveling the park; construction of a kiosk; additional cleanings and safety; parking; survey the businesses that are in the park’s vicinity to ascertain what those businesses want for the park; ongoing events in the park; having businesses in the vicinity of  the park  have their staff meetings in the park.  Another idea was to have garden clubs involved with the park.  Council Member Lori Boyer questioned the suggestion to remove the fountain in the park.

Council Member Lee summarized the 20 bullet points in the Subcommittee’s minutes.  Jacksonville Public Library’s Ava Barrett said that the subcommittee’s suggestions were ideas stemming from brainstorming; the 20 points were not recommendations per se.

Council Member Don Redman reiterated his support for removing the tables and chairs from Hemming Plaza.

Jerry Moran (La Cena) recommended that a JSO officer be present in the park throughout the day, monitoring everything that is going on.

Mr. Gonzalez (Hemming Plaza Jewelers) said that the churches continue to come to the park on Saturdays to feed people in the park.  The churches have City permits for their feeding program.
The Chair implored everyone to remain positive.  She asked the Subcommittee to meet again and forward recommendations.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12.01 p.m.
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